2021-22 WILSON CHINA FELLOWSHIP

TikTok, *Mulan*, and the Olympics: Contesting Content Control through Trade in the U.S.-China Relationship

Aynne Kokas is an Associate Professor of Media Studies at the University of Virginia and a Senior Faculty Fellow at the Miller Center for Public Affairs and a 2021–22 Wilson China Fellow



Abstract

Since the beginning of the COVID-19 pandemic, China's entertainment sector has radically grown in its influence in the United States. China became the largest global theatrical distribution market. At the same time, Chinese social media platform TikTok moved from a fringe app to one of the most dominant players in the U.S. social media landscape, despite national security concerns voiced by both the Trump and Biden Administrations. The following paper outlines Chinese government content control regulations shaping the U.S. market as Chinese influence on the U.S. entertainment industry increases. It then identifies the most prevalent forms of content control and the corporate rationale for such actions. Finally, the paper offers policy proposals that reflect potential options for the U.S. government to reshape this dynamic. Ultimately, the paper argues that for the United States to effectively contend with the challenge of Chinese firms influencing content in the U.S. entertainment industry, the United States must grapple with the relationship between free markets and freedom of expression domestically.

Implications and Key Takeaways:

- The United States needs to reevaluate the relationship between freedom of expression and the free market. Chinese firms controlling content via algorithm as well as Hollywood studios following international content control restrictions reflect a prioritization of free market interests. U.S. consumers are alienated from how and why the media they consume gets to them. This is not an issue of U.S.-China relations, but rather an issue of lack of transparency in the U.S. tech sector.
- The United States should expand state-level data security regulations nationally to protect consumers of digital entertainment in the United States from predatory data usage by both domestic and international firms.
- Building on national data security regulations domestically, the United States should work with allies and partners to establish multilateral alliances for data storage and security standards.

- Next, the U.S. government should recognize that tech algorithms offer a strategic national security asset as the Chinese government has done. They ensure both protection of long-term economic gains and military strength. It is thus important to work with tech firms to identify ways to limit the export of critical algorithms.
- To track content control practices, the United States should implement new regulations requiring content reporting and takedown notices from non-U.S. actors.
- The U.S. government should explore limiting investment by Chinese media and tech firms operating in the United States. Such financial pressure may offer the chance to renegotiate access for U.S. media and tech firms in China.

Introduction

Entertainment changed during the COVID-19 pandemic. Consumption of filmed entertainment dropped as theaters closed out of pandemic precautions, while social media platforms like TikTok saw a 75 percent growth in new users. Yet this practice of substituting one form of entertainment for another, while seemingly just another pandemic adaptation for most consumers, had significant implications for China's ability to shape the U.S. entertainment landscape and draw clear national security benefits from that influence.

In the wake of the COVID-19 pandemic, the United States faces a new entertainment environment. The Chinese market is the largest theatrical distribution market in the world. As I argue in my book *Hollywood Made in China*, Hollywood studios must cater to the financial interests of Chinese government regulators alongside global audiences to make their profits. With China's ascendance as the largest market globally, Hollywood studios now have a clear financial incentive to work with Chinese regulators, even as that market has increasingly complex conditions for access. Yet operating in parallel with China's increasing influence in the shrinking US theatrical entertainment market is the power of Chinese-owned social media entertainment platforms. TikTok, WeChat, and others are shaping users' entertainment experience. They harvest transfer valuable data resources available to Chinese government. This occurs through national security audits, civil-military fusion, corporate pressure, a seminal practice in advancing China's global digital sovereignty I refer to as "trafficking data."¹

At its core, the challenge of content control via trade is an issue at the very center of U.S. interests in an economy with free trade and freedom of expression. It operates at the center of what Karl Popper described as the "paradox of tolerance" where unlimited tolerance leads to the disappearance of tolerance because it enables the emergence of authoritarian practices.² The following paper outlines Chinese government content control regulations shaping the U.S. market as a result of U.S. tolerance of and support for a free and open market economy as well as freedom of expression by U.S.-based content producers. It then identifies the forms of Chinese content control in the United States that are most prevalent with relevant examples. The paper follows the standards of content control with corporate rationale for such actions. Finally, the paper offers policy proposals that reflect potential options

for the U.S. government to reshape this dynamic, recognizing the importance of preserving an environment of tolerance both in the present moment and in the long-term.

Entwined financial interests in media and entertainment production infrastructure in China and the United States have yielded a system where Chinese national champions can grow domestically. Restrictions on U.S. firms in China have led to reduced access to the Chinese market. China's national theatrical distribution market size enabled it to grow into the largest market in the world following a rapid progression of investments in film distribution capacity.³ In 2020, China became the largest film market in the world,⁴ a position it retained in 2021⁵ as the U.S. recovery from the COVID-19 pandemic lagged behind China's.⁶ Meanwhile, patriotic fare such as the Korean War epic *Battle of Lake Changjin* powered China's roaring box office performance.⁷ Without the protections of the U.S.-China Film Treaty,⁸ which expired in 2017 under the Trump Administration, U.S. films had limited access to the Chinese film market in 2021, with no Marvel Cinematic Universe films released in China.^{9,10}

In parallel, PRC-based entertainment and communication platforms grew domestically in the U.S. and China. At the same time, U.S. tech firms saw a decrease in their already anemic Chinese market share. TikTok and WeChat survived Trump Administration Executive Orders^{11, 12} to continue their operations in the United States with the support of enthusiastic users of the platforms as well as the U.S. legal system.¹³ Beijing-based platform TikTok, a subsidiary of Beijing-based Bytedance and the international counterpart of Chinese social media platform Douyin, grew from over 11 million monthly users in in 2018 to over 100 million in 2022¹⁴ in the United States. By contrast, Microsoft's LinkedIn, the last US social media platform standing in China, exited the market at the end of 2021.¹⁵

China's rise in the media and technology sectors aligns with long-term goals expressed in the 12th, 13th, and 14th five-year plans.¹⁶ They also align as parallel parts of a vision for China to become a "*qiangguo*" (great power) across different areas of strategic competition. The Chinese government has singled out film and tech as two areas of interest for this great power competition: the film and tech realms. Specifically, the goals are for China to become a "*dianying qiangguo*" (great film power) and a "*wangluo qiangguo*"

(great internet power) by 2030.¹⁷ With that vision in mind, the Chinese government's efforts to influence content in the media and tech sectors in the United States appear to be not merely a financial strategy for global companies seeking to expand their wings but an explicitly conceived framework for great power competition.

Data Control as Content Control

Data control practices implemented by the Chinese government first created punishing restrictions for foreign firms operating in China that impacted their international business. This was followed by explicit efforts to control digital content outside China's borders. In 2017, the Chinese government instituted a Cybersecurity Law (wangluo anquan fa) that asserted that all "critical information" should be controlled by Chinese state-owned firms.¹⁸ Linking issues of content control and data security, regulators have also used the phrase "core socialist values" (shehui zhuyi jiazhiguan) to nationalize foreign corporations' data storage facilities through the law.¹⁹ The law structured China's data as a fixture of its national security apparatus. It established the government's role in the governance and control of critical national data. Corporations like Apple, operating in China but generating data locally, partnered with Chinese state-run corporations to store their data.²⁰ Apple set up a data-sharing partnership with Guizhou Yunshang in Guizhou province after being the subject of a lawsuit immediately after the law took effect and moved its China iCloud data to Guizhou Yunshang servers.²¹ Still, in a move that proved to be prescient of future Chinese government efforts, there were reports of the iCloud data of U.S.-based iCloud accounts being swept up in the Apple data transfer.

In 2020, following the implementation of the 2017 Cybersecurity Law, the Chinese government introduced a draft of the 2021 Data Security Law. The 2021 Data Security Law expands on the 2017 Cybersecurity Law by laying out a more precise data access procedure.²² This process formalizes government access to data, which the Chinese government introduced via its principles of military-civil fusion and the 2017 Cybersecurity Law. It creates a framework through which the government can access data generated by a company in China via national security review. It also empowers and mandates all

government agencies to develop their data audit procedures according to the industrial sector they represent. But perhaps most importantly, the Data Security Law makes these laws apply to all Chinese companies everywhere, not just to firms operating in China.

This global reach has multiple implications. First, the national security review of data becomes explicit—not just for local firms but also for international firms with data stored in China. Corporations must be willing and able to make their data available for a national security review at any time.²³ The Data Security Law further expands China's extraterritorial enforcement of its data oversight mechanisms. This law subjects corporations to national data gathering, linking corporate data with data gathered by the nation. It implies that data collected by any Chinese firm worldwide becomes subject to Chinese national security review oversight.²⁴ The Data Security Law's extraterritorial scope reflects the increasingly international scope for Chinese jurisprudence.

In parallel, the Chinese government implemented national security oversight over algorithms developed by Chinese firms that the firm seeks to export to another country. Chinese tech firms that are China-dominant in their data gathering have a clear market incentive to localize their global data in China. Such an approach enables them to develop the most efficient algorithms they can with larger volumes of data because of the difficulty of exporting algorithms due to national security controls.

The Standing Committee of the National People's Congress passed the Law of the People's Republic of China on Safeguarding National Security in the Hong Kong Special Administrative Region in 2020. Hong Kong national security law integrates control of content, infrastructure, and extraterritorial oversight. Article 38 of the law also provides for extraterritorial enforcement of national security review, which applies to the Special Administrative Region's technology sector.²⁵

How U.S. Corporate Dependence on the Chinese Market Enables Content Control

While China's content control regulations are national laws, when combined with trade in the media and technology sectors with the United States, they

Aynne Kokas

functionally become international content regulations. The following sections examine how trade within the United States and China shapes content offerings by the U.S. media and technology firms in China and the United States.

The first way China's content regulations become global is the dependence of U.S. firms on China for market access. This takes place in both direct and indirect ways. Firms might shift the type of content they create to access the Chinese market. In practice, this can mean adjustments strictly for the Chinese market such as changes in the endings of *Fight Club* or *Winnie the Pooh* for Chinese market access. The Shanghai-set animated blockbuster *Abominable* (Jill Culton and Todd Wilderman, 2019) was released in September 2019 with high expectations for its global market performance. The film, about a young girl from Shanghai's emerging middle class and her abominable snowman pal, offers a global, cosmopolitan view of China's film industry. That is, until the film displayed a map of China's contested South China Sea maritime claim. This moment would eventually cause Vietnam, Malaysia, and the Philippines to ban the movie. Critics in the United States roundly panned the visible influence campaign in the film, but it went on to achieve box office success.²⁶

However, market concerns with respect to content control are not the only limitations. There are also broader considerations concerning market access. For example, both Disney²⁷ and Universal have significant capital investments in China in theme parks. The firms are minority stakeholders in both enterprises and depend on their relationship with the Chinese government to continue operating in China. These two major Hollywood studios face a consistent bind between maintaining their political relationships within China and the type of content that they release globally. Objectionable content presents a challenge not just for Chinese regulators in content industries but also for theme park operators.²⁸

This comes out most clearly in the case of NBC Universal, which is the U.S. broadcasting home of the 2022 Beijing Olympic Games. NBC Universal must contend with the risk that its coverage runs afoul of Chinese regulators not just concerning access to the 2022 Olympic Games, but also in questions of access to the Chinese market for the company. To mitigate these risks, NBC will not send reporters unfamiliar with the constraints of operating in China to Beijing, instead covering much of the Games from a studio in the United

States. NBC reporters based in Beijing will also cover the Games from outside the Olympic bubble. However, NBC's access to the Games and the stability of its theme park investment both are vulnerable due to the sensitive nature of the Olympic Games in China's international image.

Unlike in the media industries, market dependence in the tech sector takes the form of desired access to the Chinese tech sector and the modes of access for Chinese firms operating in the United States. U.S. tech CEOs have historically been willing to make significant market access concessions to access the Chinese market. Mark Zuckerberg met with then-Chinese internet regulator Lu Wei and had Xi Jinping's speeches on his desk. He later asked Xi to name his first-born child (an honor Xi immediately declined). In addition to storing its data on Chinese-government-run servers, Tim Cook legitimized China's Wuzhen Internet Conference, a Chinese-led site for consensus-building around digital standards, by speaking at the conference in 2017.²⁹ However, with increasing Chinese government data security regulations, the space for U.S. firms willing to share data with Chinese regulators has shrunk.

Instead, an emergent challenge is the advocacy of U.S. firms for Chinese tech platforms operating in the United States to ensure continued financial success. WeChat has been documented to restrict content on the platform and surveil users, not just in communications between the United States and China, and not just on Chinese run accounts, but in both countries.³⁰ One of the central arguments against the Trump Administration's Executive Order 13943 banning financial transactions with WeChat was that it would create a financial penalty for U.S. firms operating in China that depend on the firm to do business with their customers in China. However, the current landscape means that U.S. firms rely on WeChat to retain market share in China. Of course, such dependence on WeChat did not occur in a vacuum. Instead, it resulted from systematic support for Chinese tech national champions and the suppression of foreign tech firms operating in the market.³¹ For companies like Walmart and General Motors, this means retaining market share in one of the most dominant global markets for their products.³²

In the case of TikTok, there were examples of users being pulled from the platform, limitations on LGBTQ content, biased portrayals of Hindu/ Muslim conflict in India, censorship of discussions of Xinjiang and Hong Kong, and more. However, in a similar vein, U.S. industry associations like tech advocate NetChoice stood with TikTok following the issuance of the Trump administration's Executive Order because of concerns that other companies in the United States already depended on the firm for marketing and advertising across a wide range of industries. Such market dependence is no longer dependence on the Chinese market but rather on firms born and bred out of China's legal framework for cyber sovereignty.

Corporate Rationale for Content Control

These forms of content control come with different forms of corporate justifications. It is essential to understand the rationale for policy purposes because of the close entanglement of the U.S. media and technology sectors with the U.S. regulatory apparatus.

Rationale 1: Responding to Chinese Censors Reflects Cultural Sensitivity

One important rationale is the issue of cultural sensitivity. Both Hollywood Studios and U.S. tech firms have suggested that controls on content are essential to reflect international norms. For example, in the Marvel Cinematic Universe films *Dr. Strange* and *Iron Man 3*, filmmakers adjusted their characters to correct the Orientalist portrayals of characters from the original comic source material. The "Ancient One" in *Dr. Strange*, a Tibetan character, was shifted to a Celtic figure. The "Mandarin" from *Iron Man 3* was repurposed as a character who was an out-of-work actor portraying a character with this name, but no other characteristics. Stripping Orientalist source material from new films is an important practice. However, the MCU created follow-up films rife with other forms of stereotyping, from Asian martial artists in *Shang Chi and the Legend of the Ten Rings* to blatant parodies of Eastern Europeans in *Black Widow*.

In *Mulan*, Disney argued that choosing not to speak out about lead actor Crystal Liu's decision to offer her public support for Hong Kong police officers who were beating protesters, and or about the company's decision to work with government offices in Xinjiang associated with reeducation camps were efforts to respect the decisions of local actors. While this may have been true, it is a self-serving justification that side-stepped thorny political issues. Disney did, however, speak out about concerns related to Xinjiang when it became clear that there would be a marketing blackout in China—and financial consequences—for the film due to bad press in the United States.³³ Similarly, TikTok and WeChat's claims that their algorithm are just sensitive to China's cultural environment works within a Chinese context, but does not hold water in a U.S. context.³⁴

Rationale 2: Corporations must be "apolitical" or "universal"

A second rationale for content control by U.S. companies when seeking to justify content control practices in relation to Chinese firms and the Chinese market is the claim that businesses who seek to serve all customers must remain variously "apolitical" or speak "universally." Such an approach reflects the challenging situation U.S. corporations operating in China and Chinese firms operating in the United States face. The diverging regulatory environments of the two countries are increasingly difficult to navigate for global firms. Media and technology firms operating in the United States have responded with different strategies.

DreamWorks Animation pulled out of its Chinese joint venture, Oriental DreamWorks, because of concerns about political risks related to content production in China.³⁵ This approach reflects a way in which the firm deemed the political risk of operating its Chinese studios also to be an economic risk.³⁶ The company was concerned that the shifting regulatory environment in China would prevent long-term growth for the company's interests in China.

In contrast, Disney chose to continue working with partners in Xinjiang even as it built reeducation camps and rumors of detentions escalated. Disney did not comment on the scandal surrounding its cooperation with government agencies in Xinjiang until its CFO responded to investors' queries that the film had "generated a lot of issues."³⁷ However, Disney's still depended on its capital investment in Shanghai Disney, an even greater concern given China's more successful coronavirus recovery and, by extension, more robust theme park industry.

Netflix has sought to justify its—largely unsuccessful—efforts to enter the Chinese market by making cuts to films through the idea that films are censored for many different contexts. Reed Hastings, CEO of Netflix, has justified cuts made to film and television for China as similar to "airplane" cuts that might be appropriate for general audiences. For its part, the Motion Picture Association of America has given cover to both approaches. Its current chair Charles H. Rivkin noted that the main goal of the Motion Picture Association is to tell "universal stories."³⁸ Such a rationale enables firms to cut content that they would not distribute globally.

TikTok has further advanced this idea of "universality" to justify political decisions made by the platform. TikTok has explicitly noted that the platform will eschew political speech. However, as social media becomes a central form of communication, this stance becomes complicated to defend. The platform served as the main communication vehicle for a protest against the Trump campaign that left an entire stadium empty for a Trump rally as TikTokers claimed tickets they never intended to use. The platform has also received criticism for its censorship of content relating to LGBTQ+, Hong Kong, and Xinjiang in line with Chinese government standards.

WeChat has also received criticism for its censorship of accounts in North America. However, upon closer examination of WeChat's terms of service, the firm offers a new framework for presenting a rationale of political neutrality while also following apparatuses for content control from China. WeChat's terms of service note that any platform users will be required to follow local laws. This applies to both users of the platform and the laws to which the platform is subject. By this logic, while the phrasing is neutral in the terms of service, it also extends the reach of Chinese government content control practices into the United States.

Rationale 3: Freedom of Speech

Beyond questions of cultural sensitivity and maintaining an apolitical corporate stance are the complex questions of freedom of speech that emerge with platform dependence on Chinese tech. WeChat offers a helpful case for understanding this dynamic. The Citizen Lab and other organizations have demonstrated censorship in North America on WeChat. At the same time, because of the restrictions on both foreign and domestic platforms operating in China,³⁹ WeChat still offers the only reliable pathway for real-time communication between communities in the United States and China. Northern District of California Judge Magistrate Laurel Beeler ruled in favor of the WeChat Users' Alliance following the Trump Administration's Executive Order banning WeChat.⁴⁰ Her ruling was precisely because it was the only platform these users could rely on to communicate with friends, colleagues, and loved ones in China.⁴¹ Beeler's ruling helpfully allowed people to remain connected to their friends, family, and business associates in China. However, it also offered a free speech justification for preserving access to a platform that constrains user expression, and support to a platform that is the only available communication venue because of Chinese government trade restrictions.

The legal structures of the Chinese market make it nearly impossible for foreign competitors to operate there or for Chinese platforms to allow the open exchange of ideas. Yet without such platforms, there would be no space for any exchange. This tension sits at the crux of Chinese government content control efforts. It is challenging to ensure the flow of media between China and the United States, recognizing that such a flow depends on the robust commercial relationship between China and the United States. Yet, at the same time, the flow of media and communication is also essential to maintaining the free speech of Americans when engaging with people in China.

Degree of Threat: Influence over Filmed Entertainment vs. Social Media

While both filmed entertainment and social media fall under the rubric of entertainment content, they present significantly different risk profiles. Both Chinese government influence over social media platforms operating in the United States and influence over the content of Hollywood studio films present a soft power challenge concerning the type of content that individuals around the world consume. Content control in filmed entertainment demonstrates the potential damage of the trade asymmetry between the United States and China on two dimensions—the ability to control content and shape industrial practices.

However, the acquisition of user data presents a much more significant potential security threat. It is not just concerned with the soft power issue of engaging content, but coercive, or sharp power attempts to conduct phishing operations, coerce individuals and groups, and grow China's civilian and military AI capabilities. As I argue in my forthcoming 2022 Oxford University Press book, *Trafficking Data: How China is Winning the Battle for Digital Sovereignty*, social media is increasingly becoming critical communications infrastructure for everything from disaster preparedness to social activism. Such influence occurs regardless of the stated corporate mission of an individual platform.⁴² As the entertainment mix of the United States shifts from consumption offline to consumption entwined in networked platforms, the implications of content control by Chinese government regulations expands. Offline entertainment offers soft power, but online entertainment enables coercive control of infrastructure.

Policy Recommendations

To tackle the policy challenges presented by content control of the media and communications industries in the context of U.S.-China trade, I first urge the reconsideration of the relationship between content producers and distributors and the free market. Most of the challenges described result from the inherent tension between maximizing market size and enabling clear expression. What this paper has demonstrated is how the value of maximizing market size has repeatedly taken precedent over both freedom of expression and transparency about the process of generating content. While the U.S.-China relationship magnifies such challenges, it is also a symptom of domestic dysfunction within the United States. Thus, for any of the policy suggestions below to work, it is essential that the United States internally revisit how much power corporate market growth aspirations should have in shaping speech from Hollywood to Silicon Valley.

Expand State-level Data Security Regulations Nationally

To better monitor how platforms move and use data with the support of users, it is also essential to enact national data security regulations. Models exist in different states to draw from, as California,⁴³ Virginia,⁴⁴ Utah,⁴⁵ and others offer different forms of data privacy regulations that allow users to access, correct, and delete personal data they choose not to share. This is an important response to risks of content control by the platforms and empowers users to monitor their data. While such a proposal has been suggested

widely, one of the central challenges in its implementation is both a lack of capacity and willingness to implement such practices on a national level. As such, the barrier to implementing such a policy emerges both from the challenges of executing it and the challenges of passing such legislation across a country with diverse interests in and awareness of privacy and security in the tech sector.

National Security Control of Algorithms

A final, albeit more controversial, possibility to address content control concerns is through national security control of the export of algorithms. China used this strategy to take upon the threat that TikTok would move the development of its algorithm abroad. Such a move practically requires that user data storage and the development of algorithms only happen in countries with standards that the United States deems to be protective of free speech. Such an approach is a much more complex option than those policy proposals suggested previously. It would need to be executed with nuance and in partnership with industry needs. However, as TikTok and WeChat become more integral players in the U.S. information ecosystem and U.S. tech firms continue to operate in China, it may become necessary to have more transparency over how algorithms gather, share and distribute data. At a minimum, it is important to have more government visibility into what laws they follow when they do this.

Build Multilateral Alliances for Data Storage and Security Standards

To address the inherently global nature of data movement, it is important for the tech sector is to work across governments in the United States, Europe, Japan, Australia, Brazil, India, and Singapore, as well as other developed nations. Such collaboration should focus on standards for the movement and storage of data across borders. At present, global dominance by U.S. tech companies as well as differences in how corporations must treat data both within and between these countries presents a challenge to cooperation. The U.S. government could improve its credibility with allies and partners by strengthening data storage and security protections required of U.S. tech companies. Similarly, U.S. tech firms could offer more transparent data storage and security practices through voluntary industry-wide standardssetting. However, thus far, both federal government data storage and security standards and industry-wide standards have met with resistance from industry partners due to the financial value firms accrue by exploiting user data. While collaborative standards-building practice presents a significant challenge due to radically different approaches to data storage and security across developed tech markets, it remains an important aspiration. At this point, the United States lacks nationwide data storage and security standards. Such an international effort would need to operate in parallel with a national movement to reform U.S. data storage and security standards.

Reporting Content and Takedown Notices from Non-U.S. Actors

In response to the internationalization of Chinese government content controls, one important step would be to prevent U.S.-based media and technology firms from following foreign laws to remove content or share information with foreign governments while operating in the United States. This would need to apply to U.S. and Chinese firms with U.S. operations. While the United States has little leverage in changing Chinese laws, it can enforce corporate practices domestically.

Media and tech firms in the United States should be required to report content takedown notices and requests for information from international government officials and the specific law that the government officials cite. This is particularly important to prevent U.S. firms and those operating in the United States from just complying with general requests that are not grounded in legal jurisprudence. It also will allow for tracing particularly damaging laws and more focused policy initiatives. Of course, this is a highly sensitive subject, closely tied to questions of freedom of speech in the United States. I would argue that an initial first step should focus on reporting takedown notices rather than further devolving policymaking to tech firms. Higher quality data about the scope and scale of international takedown notices offers a first step to understanding the scale of the problem. It also forces tech firms to move away from transparency reporting that conceals their flaws. Such an approach would require infrastructure to monitor such practices. Such reporting could be directed to the Committee on Foreign Investment in the United States, the SEC, or another agency with the capacity to take on this burden.

Domestic rule-making offers one path to constrain Hollywood studio financial interests from following Chinese government content regulations. However, there are several challenges that this proposal poses. First, this approach works contrary to one of the great strengths of Hollywood studio filmmaking in building American soft power—its relative independence from the U.S. government. Second, U.S. government interventions in Hollywood have a dark history grounded in the Hollywood blacklist denying employment to individuals deemed to be Communist sympathizers. Any U.S. government efforts must be narrowly grounded in tracking specific content takedown practices requested by Chinese government officials. While such practices would not capture concerns about the influence of Chinese regulations on the film development process, U.S. content creators need to retain creative autonomy if the regulations are to preserve the core values of freedom of speech they are meant to protect.

Reporting Local Law Adherence to International Content Control Regulations in the United States

For both the film and social media entertainment sectors, a further requirement could include reporting which "local laws" any firm following laws outside of the United States in their U.S.-based media and technology activities are subject to with respect to content censorship. Such a policy is risky because it would increase firms' reporting requirements and has the potential to become unwieldly. Such legislation would also be so general as to capture not just pressures from Chinese regulations but from other countries around the world. One possible approach to mitigate the scale and paperwork burden of such a requirement would be to implement it for a short period of time or as a pilot in one industrial segment to carefully assess what type of laws are most commonly impacting the content of U.S. firms. Such an approach offers a valuable monitoring function for determining the size and scope of content control practices. By monitoring international content control practices over time, it becomes possible to mitigate international legal pressure through targeted local laws.

Limit Investment by Chinese Media and Tech Firms Operating in the United States

To create leverage for renegotiating the U.S.-China Film Treaty and the conditions under which U.S. tech firms operate in China by limiting the types of investments that Chinese firms can make in the United States in sectors that do not allow for U.S. investment in China. Such a move presents challenges because it risks further decoupling the U.S. and Chinese economies. It presents economic risks to U.S. corporations and investors. It also presents the possibility of further damage to the U.S. investment environment if the Chinese government penalizes U.S. corporations in response.

Then-Vice President Biden negotiated the treaty with then-Vice President Xi to allow a floor of 34 films to be admitted into China. Since the expiration of the treaty in 2017 under the Trump administration. Hollywood studios have been increasingly at the mercy of Chinese censors. For example, in 2021, no Marvel Cinematic Universe films were admitted into the Chinese market.⁴⁶ The limitations on Hollywood studios have the potential to drive firms to make increasingly undesirable content trade-offs to access what is now the largest market in the world.

The U.S.-China Film Agreement came about following the United States suing China in the WTO under violation of terms for A/V market access in 2007.⁴⁷ Particularly due to the Chinese market's strength relative to 2012, renegotiating an entry guarantee for U.S. films will be difficult at this juncture due to the lack of an incentive to admit the films for market growth purposes. It may be necessary to consider making a formal complaint in the WTO. Of course, such a move is complicated within the U.S.-China trade relationship. It would need to be balanced against other trade interests. While this multilateral/bilateral approach may help address some narrow challenges in the film industry, the issue of content control through trade is much more expansive.

Renegotiating the treaty would be difficult. The rise of China's media and tech industry domestically and internationally, the United States has lost much of its leverage to make market access demands. The failure to renegotiate the U.S.-China Film Treaty in 2017 when China's film market was still smaller than the United States' is a failure of U.S. foreign policy under the Trump administration. With China's theatrical market larger than that of the United States for two years in a row, the United States currently has little leverage in negotiating this point. One possible point of influence would be to prohibit the investment by Chinese film studios like Alibaba Films or Tencent Films in the U.S. market until the renegotiation of the U.S.-China Film Treaty. Unfortunately, such an approach harms these companies' U.S. partners, employees, and investors even as it offers potential options for market access, and indeed, there may not be a net financial gain for the U.S. film industry from blocking Chinese investment as a tool to enhance Chinese market access. As with all these policy approaches, any approach will be imperfect because of the asymmetry between the U.S. and Chinese regulatory landscapes paired with their economic interdependence.

The suggested policy proposals have clear downsides despite their ability to address the issues of data and content control through trade. The challenge of implementing any of these solutions underscores how the US and Chinese industrial ecosystems entwine. Ultimately, U.S.-China trade offers a hotbed of challenges for freedom of expression in the United States. U.S. firms depend on the Chinese market to sell films, television shows, cars, consumer goods, and a whole host of other products and services that require either direct market access or access to platforms based in China. However, the Chinese government has implemented increasingly tight controls over content and data over the past six years.

What remains is the need to restructure the U.S. media and tech landscape to protect consumers. This includes refining laws, enhancing trade protections, and requiring transparency from companies operating across borders. Such efforts demand greater clarity over what Chinese law firms operating in the United States follow and why. It requires more consumer protection of data that corporations share. Firms operating in the United States may need to exhibit greater transparency in their data gathering and use practices. However, these latter options should be held in reserve if other approaches fail to yield results. Finally, and perhaps most importantly, trade in media and tech between China requires a large-scale reassessment of how to effectively balance freedom of speech and corporate interests in the United States.

Notes

- Aynne Kokas, Trafficking Data: How China is Winning the Battle for Digital Sovereignty (Oxford, UK: Oxford University Press, 2022, 2022). https://global.oup.com/academic/ product/trafficking-data-9780197620502?cc=us&lang=en&.
- 2 Karl R. Popper, *The Open Society and Its Enemies* (Princeton, NJ: Princeton University Press, September 15, 2020). https://www.google.com/books?id=R9PXDwAAQBAJ.
- 3 Rebecca Davis, "China's Box Office Hit New Heights in 2019, as Hollywood's Share Shrank," *Variety*, 2020, https://variety.com/2020/film/news/ china-box-office-2019-review-ne-zha-wandering-earth-avengers-1203455038/.
- 4 Hong Yaobin, "China Becomes World's Biggest Movie Market, War Epic 'The Sacrifice' Aims to Be Next Big Hit," *CGTN*, October 20, 2020.
- 5 Patrick Brzeski, "China Retained the Global Box Office Crown in 2021," *The Hollywood Reporter*, January 3, 2022, https://www.hollywoodreporter.com/movies/movie-news/ china-tops-global-box-office-2021-1235069251/.
- 6 Liz Shackleton, "China box office topped North America in 2020 thanks to quicker post-lockdown recovery, strong local titles," *Screen Daily*, January 13, 2021, https://www. screendaily.com/features/china-box-office-topped-north-america-in-2020-thanks-to-quickerpost-lockdown-recovery-strong-local-titles/5156165.article.
- 7 Sara Merican, "Battle At Lake Changjin' Is China's All-Time Highest-Grossing Film," *Forbes*, November 29, 2021.
- 8 Office of the Vice President, "United States Achieves Breakthrough on Movies in Dispute with China," *The White House*, February 17, 2021.
- 9 Sara Fischer and Bethany Allen-Ebrahimian, "China builds its own movie empire," Axios, January 22, 2022, https://www.axios.com/china-builds-its-own-movie-empire-f22b9298b592-405e-a83c-c2ee99878abf.html.
- 10 Box Office Mojo, "Chinese Box Office For 2021," 2021, https://www.boxofficemojo.com/ year/2021/?area=CN&ref_=bo_yl_table_18.
- 11 The White House, "Executive Order on Addressing the Threat Posed by TikTok," The White House (Washington, DC), August 6, 2020, https://www.federalregister.gov/ documents/2020/08/11/2020-17699/addressing-the-threat-posed-by-tiktok-and-takingadditional-steps-to-address-the-national-emergency.
- 12 The White House, "Executive Order on Addressing the Threat Posed by WeChat," Executive Office of the President, August 6, 2020, https://www.federalregister.gov/ documents/2020/08/11/2020-17700/addressing-the-threat-posed-by-wechat-and-takingadditional-steps-to-address-the-national-emergency.
- 13 Laurel Beeler, "U.S. WeChat Users Alliance, et al., v. Donald J. Trump, et al," *Beeler, Laurel* (San Francisco), October 23, 2020.
- 14 Brian Dean, "TikTok User Statistics (2022)," Backlinko, 2022, https://backlinko.com/ tiktok-users.
- 15 Karen Weise and Paul Mozur, "LinkedIn to Shut Down Service in China, Citing 'Challenging' Environment," *The New York Times*, October 14, 2021, Technology, https:// www.nytimes.com/2021/10/14/technology/linkedin-china-microsoft.html, NYTimes.com.

- Xinhua, ""Guomin jingji he shehui fazhan dishierge wunian guihua gangyao quanwen" 16 国民经济和社会发展第十二个五年规划纲要(全文) [Outline of the 12th Five-Year Plan for National Economic and Social Development]," March 16, 2011, http://www.gov. cn/2011lh/content_1825838.htm.; Hong Yu, "Reading the Twelfth Five-Year Plan: China's Communication-Driven Mode of Economic Restructuring," International Journal of Communication 5 (2011), https://www.researchgate.net/publication/292409746_Reading_ the_Twelfth_Five-Year_Plan_China's_Communication-Driven_Mode_of_Economic_ Restructuring; Xinhua, ""Zhonggong zhongyang guanyu zhiding shisanwu guihua de jianyi" 中共中央关于制定"十三五"规划的建议 [The CPC Central Committee's Proposal on Formulating the 13th Five-Year Plan]," (Beijing, China), November 3, 2015, http://www.gov. cn/xinwen/2015-11/03/content_2959432.htm; Yu Hong, "Reading the 13th Five-Year Plan: Reflections on China's ICT Policy," International Journal of Communication 11, no. 0 (April 2017), https://ijoc.org/index.php/ijoc/article/view/6366; Karen M. Sutter and Michael D. Sutherland, "China's 14th Five-Year Plan: A First Look," January 2021, https://crsreports. congress.gov/product/pdf/IF/IF11684, Zotero.
- 17 Xinhua, ""Xiangzhe wangluo qiangguo xinshidai angshou maijin dangde shibada yilai woguo wangxin shiye fazhan zongshu" 向着网络强国新时代昂首迈进——党的十八 大以来我国网信事业发展综述 [March forward toward the New Era of Network Power -- Summary of the development of China's Network and Information Industry since the 18th National Congress of the Communist Party of China]," *gov.cn* 2017, http://www.gov.cn/ zhuanti/2017-11/28/content_5242678.htm.
- 18 Standing Committee of the National People's Congress 全国人民代表大会常务委员会, "Zhonghua renmin gongheguo wangluo anquanfa" 中华人民共和国网络安全法 [Cybersecurity Law of the People's Republic of China], "Zhongguo rendawang" 中国人大网 [China National People's Congress Network] (Beijing, PRC, 2016), http://www.npc.gov.cn/ npc/c30834/201611/270b43e8b35e4f7ea98502b6f0e26f8a.shtml.
- 19 Standing Committee of the National People's Congress 全国人民代表大会常务委员会, Cybersecurity Law.
- 20 Aynne Kokas, "Platform Patrol: China, the United States, and the Global Battle for Data Security," *The Journal of Asian Studies* 77:4 (2018).
- 21 Eva Dou and Alyssa Abkowitz, "Apple to Build China Data Center to Meet New Cybersecurity Law," *Wall Street Journal*, July 12, 2017, Tech, https://www.wsj.com/articles/ apple-to-build-china-data-center-to-meet-new-cybersecurity-law-1499861507, www.wsj.com.
- 22 Cyberspace Administration of China 中共中央网络安全和信息化委员会办公室, "Wangluo anquan shencha banfa" 网络安全审查办法 [Measures for cybersecurity review], (Beijing, China 2020).
- 23 Cyberspace Administration of China 中共中央网络安全和信息化委员会办公室, Short "Wangluo anquan shencha banfa" 网络安全审查办法 [Measures for cybersecurity review].
- 24 Samm Sacks, Qiheng Chen, and Graham Webster, "Five Important Takeaways From China's Draft Data Security Law," *New America* (July 2020), http://newamerica.org/cybersecurityinitiative/digichina/blog/five-important-take-aways-chinas-draft-data-security-law/; Cyberspace Administration of China 中共中央网络安全和信息化委员会办公室, Short "Wangluo anquan shencha banfa" 网络安全审查办法 [Measures for cybersecurity review];

Aynne Kokas

Council of Chairman 委员长会议, "Zhonghua renmin gongheguo shuju anquanfa caoan" 中华人民共和国数据安全法(草案) [Data Security Law of the People's Republic of China (Draft)], (China: Zhongguo rendawang 中国人大网, 2020).

- 25 The National People's Congress 中国人民代表大会, ""Shouquan fabu zhonghua renmin gongheguo xianggang tebie xingzhengqu weihu guojia anquanfa" (受权发布) 中华 人民共和国香港特别行政区维护国家安全法 [(Authorized to promulgate) Law of the Hong Kong Special Administrative Region of the People's Republic of China on Safeguarding State Security]," *XinhuaNet* (June 2020), http://www.xinhuanet.com/2020-06/30/c_1126179649.htm.
- 26 The Numbers, "Abominable (2019) Financial Information," 2019, https://www.thenumbers.com/movie/Abominable-(2019)#tab=summary.
- 27 Adam Jourdan, "Disney's China fairytale begins with \$5.5 billion park opening," *Reuters*, June 15, 2016, Media Industry, https://www.reuters.com/article/us-disney-chinaidUSKCN0Z114U, www.reuters.com; CNBC, "China approves Universal theme park in Beijing," *CNBC*, October 13, 2014, https://www.cnbc.com/2014/10/13/china-approvesuniversal-theme-park-in-beijing.html.
- 28 Aynne Kokas, *Hollywood Made in China* (Oakland, CA: University of California Press, 2017).
- 29 Apple, "Tim Cook's remarks at the 4th World Internet Conference," Apple Newsroom, December 4,, https://www.apple.com.cn/newsroom/2017/12/ tim-cooks-remarks-at-the-4th-world-internet-conference-in-english/.
- 30 MIles Kenyon, "WeChat Surveillance Explained," *The Citizen Lab* (May 2020), https:// citizenlab.ca/2020/05/wechat-surveillance-explained/.
- 31 Lai Lin Thomala, "China: WeChat usage among American companies by purpose 2020," *Statista* 2022, https://www.statista.com/statistics/1167530/ china-wechat-and-tencent-usage-among-american-companies-by-purpose/.
- 32 Christian Shepherd, Yuan Yang, and Kirin Stacy, "How WeChat crackdown threatens U.S. companies," *Financial Review*, August 9, 2020, https://www.afr.com/world/asia/ how-wechat-crackdown-threatens-us-companies-20200809-p55k02.
- 33 Rebecca Davis, "Disney CFO Admits Filming 'Mulan' in Xinjiang Has 'Generated A Lot of Issues'," *Variety*, 2020, https://variety.com/2020/film/news/ disney-cfo-filming-mulan-in-xinjiang-problematic-1234766342/.
- 34 Jeffrey Knockel et al., "We Chat, They Watch: How International Users Unwittingly Build up WeChat's Chinese Censorship Apparatus," *The Citizen Lab* (May 2020), https:// citizenlab.ca/2020/05/we-chat-they-watch/."
- 35 United States Securities and Exchange Commission, "Form 10-K Dreamworks Animation Skg, Inc.," (2015), https://www.sec.gov/Archives/edgar/ data/1297401/000129740116000026/dwa-12312015x10xk.htm.
- 36 United States Securities and Exchange Commission, "Form 10-K Dreamworks Animation Skg, Inc.."
- 37 Davis Disney CFO Admits Filming 'Mulan' in Xinjiang Has 'Generated A Lot of Issues'.
- 38 Asia Society, MPAA's Charles Rivkin's Opening Address at the 2017 U.S. China Film Summit (Los Angeles, CA: Asia Society, 2017).

- 39 Tom Wheeler, "China's new regulation of platforms: a message for American policymakers," *Brookings Institution* (September 2021), https://www.brookings.edu/ blog/techtank/2021/09/14/chinas-new-regulation-of-platforms-a-message-for-americanpolicymakers/; Beina Xu and Eleanor Albert, "Media Censorship in China," (February 2017), https://www.cfr.org/backgrounder/media-censorship-china.
- 40 The White House, "Threat Posed by WeChat."
- 41 Maya Tribbitt and Michael Tobin, "WeChat Users in the U.S. Fear Losing Family Links With Ban," *Bloomberg* (August 11, 2020). https://www.bloombergquint.com/technology/ wechat-users-in-the-u-s-fear-losing-family-links-with-ban; Daniel Wu, "Wechat Fallout: Bay Area Chinese-Americans Fear Losing Touch with Friends, Family," *The Mercury News*, August 14, 2020, Business - Technology, https://www.mercurynews.com/ chinese-americans-fear-losing-touch-with-friends-family-after-wechat-order.
- 42 Kokas, Trafficking Data.
- 43 Kokas, Hollywood Made in China.
- 44 David W. Marsden, "Virginia Consumer Data Protection Act," SB 1392 (2021), https://lis. virginia.gov/cgi-bin/legp604.exe?211+sum+SB1392S.
- 45 Utah State Legislation, "Utah Consumer Privacy Act," (2021), https://le.utah.gov/~2021/ bills/static/SB0200.html.
- 46 Fischer and Allen-Ebrahimian, "China builds its own movie empire."
- 47 Kokas, *Hollywood Made in China*; World Trade Organization, "China Measures Affecting Trading Rights and Distribution Services for Certain Publications and Audiovisual Entertainment Products - Joint communication from China and the United States," November 5, 2012.